#### NAMES, DATES, AND OTHER INFORMATION

on

#### THE GRAVESTONES

in

#### THE OLD BURYING GROUND

#### TOWNSEND, MASSACHUSETTS

Copied by:

Alice Blanchard Baker and Charlotte Blanchard Holden

1957

#### PRESENTED BY

# THE MASSACHUSETTS DAUGHTERS OF THE AMERICAN REVOLUTION

#### TO THE

#### HART LIBRARY, TOWNSEND

1941 / 1942 copy of D.A.R. copy is contained on pages 343 – 354 of *VITAL RECORDS OF TOWNSEND*, *MASSACHUSETTS*, Transcribed and Edited by HENRY C. HALLOWELL, NEHGS, 1992.

The following are inconsistencies found during research between the 1957 DAR Alphabetical Listing and the actual headstones in the Old Burying Ground, Townsend, Massachusetts. The headstone reference numbers are from the research compiled in *Old Burying Ground, Headstones, Epitaphs, Ancestry, & Revolutionary War Patriots*, Susan (Woolfrey) Teachout, 2011.

### Alphabetical Listing [Added HS# and notes in bold]

- HS 136: Adams, Mr. Abel, died Jan. 23, 1813. Age 46 years. [corrected 1813 from 1843 in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 89:** Adams, Archelaus, died Feb. 28, 1812. Age 80 years.
- HS 295: Adams, Benjamin, son of Benjamin and Mary, died Sept. 10, 1779, age 3 weeks. [3 weeks, 3 days on headstone and in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- HS 189: Adams, Capt. Daniel, died Oct. 10, 1795 in his 75<sup>th</sup> year. [1795 corrected from 1793 in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 137:** Adams, Druscilla P., daughter of Abel and Hannah, died Mar. 11, 1825. Age 14 years.
- **HS 361:** Adams, Mrs. Elizabeth, daughter of Capt. Daniel and Mehitable, died June 9, 1782. Age 19 years.
- **HS 90:** Adams, Hannah, wife of Archelaus, died Aug. 3, 1814. Age 77 years.
- **HS 364:** Adams, James, died Aug. 8, 1859. Age 86 years 4 months.
- HS 190: Adams, Miss [Mrs.] Kezia, wife of Daniel, died August 21, 1734. Aged 29 years. [29<sup>th</sup> year of her age, "left 5 small children, youngest but 7 days old." [Mrs. Kezia Adams. Died 1754 on headstone and 1941/1942 DAR copy. Born 2 March 1726 Concord, Mass. (115); ]
- **HS 362:** Adms, Mehitable, wife of Daniel, died April 4, 1783. In the 49<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 360:** Adams, Mrs. Moley, wife of Abner, died March 20, 1785. Age 22 years.
- HS 365: Adams, Sibbel Gassett, wife of James, died Sept. 25, 1859. Age 80 years 10 months.
- HS 363A, 363B, 363C: Adams, Sibbel, Betsey, James, Jr. Infant children of James and Sibbel.
- **HS 30:** Adams, infant daughter of Joel and Polly, died Feb. 19, 1812. Age 5 days.

- **HS 398:** Bacheler [Bachelor on headstone; Batchelder in other records] Mary, wife of Nathaniel, died Sept. ye 8<sup>th</sup> 1789. Just entered the 51<sup>st</sup> year of her life.
- **HS 127:** Baldwin, Lieut. Life, died April 10, 1799. Age 36 years.
- HS 159: Ball, Betsy, daughter of Noah and Betsy, died Nov. 6, 1800 in her 5<sup>th</sup> year. [headstone says in her 3d year. Birth recorded 26 July 1798 Townsend (280)]
- **HS 161:** Ball, Betsy, wife of Noah, died Sept. 16, 1842. Age 67 years 6 months.
- **HS 156:** Ball, Ebenezer, died April 7, 1797. Age 68 years.
- HS 154 [Not included in 1957 DAR copy; included in 1941/1942 DAR copy]: [Ball, Ebenezer, died Dec. 31, 1845. Aged 58 years, 9 months.]
- **HS 153:** Ball, Ebenezer, died Dec. 5, 1837. Aged 81 years.
- **HS 111:** Ball, Eliza Jane, daughter of Deacon Levi and Lucy, died Aug. 29, 1826. Age 2 months and 8 days.
- HS 158: Ball, Emily, daughter of Noah and Betsy, died Sept. 7, 1825. Age 8 years. [& 6 mo.]
- **HS 218:** Ball, Hannah, widow of Jeremiah, died May 23, 1788. Age 78 years. [in the 70<sup>th</sup> year of her age]
- **HS 217:** Ball, Jeremiah, died April 12, 1780 in his 79<sup>th</sup> year.
- **HS 151:** Ball, Hannah, wife of Ebenezer Jr., died April 4<sup>th</sup> 1787 in her 28<sup>th</sup> year.
- **HS 311:** Ball, Lieut. Jeremiah, died March 7, 1792 in his 61<sup>st</sup> year.
- **HS 108:** Ball, Dea. Levi, died Oct. 11, 1849. Age 59 years.
- HS 109: Ball, Lucy, wife of Dea. Levi, died Oct. 7, 1848. Aged 61 years.
- HS 112: Ball, Lucy, daughter of Dea. Levi and Lucy, died Sept. 10, 1814. Aged 11 days.
- **HS 110:** Ball, Lucy Burbank, daughter of [**Dea.**] Levi and Lucy, died June 1, 1832. Age 16 years [& 7 mos.]
- **HS 216:** Ball, Mary, wife of Jeremiah, died Feb. 10, 1764, in her 82<sup>nd</sup> [62<sup>nd</sup>] year.
- **HS 162:** Ball, Noah. Died Aug. 28, 1847. Age 76 years.
- **HS 150:** Ball, Phebe, relict of Ebenezer, died Nov. 2, 1848. Age 81 years.
- **HS 155:** Ball, Rebecca, wife of Ebenezer, died Oct. 22, 1800. Age 71 years.
- HS 152: Ball, Sarah, wife of Ebenezer Jr., died July 8, 1785 in her 31<sup>st</sup> year. [31<sup>st</sup> year corrected from 74<sup>th</sup> year in 1941/1942 DAR copy]

- HS 160: Ball, Susanna, daughter of Noah and Betsy, died Sept. 4, 1802. Age 3 years [4 mo. & 6 days] [Actual birth record 29 April 1800 Townsend (280) so headstone is incorrect. Should be 2 years, 4 months, 6 days]
- HS 157: Ball, Walter, son of Noah and Betsy, died Sept. 17, 1825. Age 16 years [& 17 days]
- **HS 293:** Blodget, [Lieut.] Jacob, died February 29, 1808, in the 60<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 187:** Bowers, Nathaniel, died January 29, 1790. Aged 44 years.
- **HS 245:** Boynton, Mr. David, died July 17, 1815. Age 37 years.
- HS 246: Boynton, infant son of Mr. David Boynton. [died Jan. 31, 1812.] [Born same day Townsend (277); death also Townsend (284)

## Several of the Brooks' stones have been carved over. Death records and headstone records conflict. I believe that 1747 is the most logical date according to the birth records.

- **HS 194:** Brooks, Abner, son of Benjamin and Sarah, died September 2, 1748 or 1758 in the 8<sup>th</sup> year of his age. \*On these dates both 4 and 5 are carved one over the other. [**He was born 13 April 1740 in Concord, Mass. (157)**]
- **HS 196:** Brooks, Benjamin, died March 27, 1793 in the 95<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 199:** Brooks, Capt. Benjamin, died June 7, 1790 in the 61<sup>st</sup> year of his age.
- HS 195: Brooks, Dorothy, daughter of Benjamin and Sarah died? 1748 or 1758 in the 4<sup>th</sup> year of her age. \*On these dates both 4 and 5 are carved one over the other. [died Aug. 27, 1748 in ye 17<sup>th</sup> year of her age. She was born 4 June 1731 in Concord, Mass. (126)]
- **HS 197:** Brooks, Elizabeth, wife of Benjamin, died October 9, 1780. Age 71.
- HS 191: Brooks, Noah, son of Benjamin and Sarah died September 16, 1738, age 10 months. [died Sept. 16, 1747 (carved over 7 and 8) in ye 10<sup>th</sup> month of his age. Born 29 December 1746 Townsend, Mass. (214)]
- **HS 193:** Brooks, Rebecca, daughter of Benjamin and Sarah, died September 5, 1748 or 1758 in the 6<sup>th</sup> year of her age. \*On these dates both 4 and 5 are carved one over the other. [Born 14 April 1742 Concord, Mass. (157)]

- **HS 198:** Brooks, Sarah, wife of Benjamin, died September 25, 1748, in the 49<sup>th</sup> year of her age. [Born 18 January 1701 Concord, Mass. (50)]
- **Footstone:** Mrs. Sarah Brooks
- HS 192: Brooks, Seth, son of Benjamin and Sarah, died December 13, 1748 in the 26<sup>th</sup> year of his age. [Born 20 March 1722 Concord, Mass. (105)]
- HS 65: Butler, Daniel, son of Joel and Martha, died June 19, 1813, aged 9 months. [and 22 days.]
- HS 66: Butler, Gilbert, son of Joel and Martha, died October 27, 1811. Age 1 year 7 months. [& 8 days.] [corrected 1811 from 1814 in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 64:** Butler, Jeremiah, son of Joel and Deborah, died April 7, 1798. Age 4 years. [1 month & 23 days. From Ella (Wilder) Webster and George Wilder early 1900s copy of epitaph.] [1941/9142 DAR copy also 1 year only]
- **HS 63:** Butler, Joel, son of Joel and Martha, died October 2, 1802. Age 1 year 1 month. [& 14 days.]
- HS 73: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy or 1941/1942 DAR copy; on same headstone with brother Peter, Jr.] [Butterfield, Abel, died April 16, 1783. Aged 7 days.]
- HS 69: Butterfield, Mrs. Martha, wife of Francis died December 23, 1802, age 28 years. [& 4 days] [corrected 28 years from 98 years, 4 days in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- HS 74: Butterfield, Lieut. Peter, died December 30, 1811, age 73 years. [in the 73 year]
- **HS 73:** Butterfield, Peter Jr., died February 4, 1801, age 30 years. [in the 30 year]
- **HS 40:** Campbell, Betsy, daughter of Jonas and Ruth, died February 7, 1812. 24 years. [in the 24 year]
- **HS 42:** Campbell, Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of Robert, died December 5, 1796. Age 79 years. [in the 79 year]
- **HS 1:** Campbell, Miss Esther, daughter of Capt. John Campbell, died July 30, 1812. Age 30 years. [in the 30 year]
- **HS 338:** Campbel, Mr. Gorge, died February 27, 1761 in the 50<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 342:** Campbel, George, son of Gorge and Jean, died May 14, 1762. In the 20<sup>th</sup> year of his age.

- HS 3: Campbell, Hannah, relict of Capt. John, died October 17, 1843. Age 83 years.
   [corrected relict from daughter in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 348:** Campbell, Henry, son of John and Sarah, died February 25, 1763, in the 2<sup>nd</sup> year of his life.
- **HS 343:** Campbell, James, son of Gorge and Jean, died December 10, 1763 in the 20<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 346:** Campbell, John, son of John and Sarah, died April 24, 1783 in the 21<sup>st</sup> year of his age.
- HS 2: Campbell, Capt. John, died February 28, 1812 aged 57. [in the 57 year]
- HS 45: Campbell, Jonas, died March 3, 1780. Age 40 years. [in the 40 year]
- HS 39: Campbell, Jonas, died June 10, 1817. Age 33 years. [corrected 33 from 53 in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 41:** Campbell, Miss Kezia, daughter of Jonas and Ruth, died July 17, 1811. Age 21 years. [in the 21 year]
- HS 349: Campbell, Marcy, daughter of John and Sarah, died December 12, 1775. Age 9 months. [and 2 days.] [Birth 19 March 1774 Townsend, Mass. (236) Appears that death date should be December 21, 1774.] [13 December 1774 Townsend, Mass. (257)]
- **HS 339:** Campbel, Margrit, daughter of Gorge and Jean, died May 30, 1750 in the 15<sup>th</sup> year of her age. [May 30, 1752 in the 13<sup>th</sup> year]
- **HS 340:** Campbell, Mary, daughter of Gorge and Jean, died April17, 1733 in the 17<sup>th</sup> year of her age. [1753]
- HS 43: Campbell, Robert, died February 12, 1795. Age 87 years. [in the 87<sup>th</sup> year]
- **HS 44:** Campbell, Widow Ruth, relict Jonas, died January 18, 1811. Age 48 years. [in the 48 year]
- **HS 347:** Campbell, Sarah, daughter of John and Sarah, died June 16, 1782 in the 19<sup>th</sup> year of her age. [June 18, 1782]
- HS 341: Campbel, Susannah, daughter of Gorge and Mary, died May 17, 1761. Age 13 months 18 days. [corrected mother from Jean (1941/1942 DAR copy) to Mary]
- HS 86: Carly, Mary, died June 29, 1849. Aged 94 years. Former wife of Daniel Holt.

- **HS 326:** Clark[e], Mrs. Eunes, relict of William, died April 3, 1761, in the 83<sup>rd</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 222:** Clarke, Mrs. Olive, wife of Lieut. Abraham, died August 12, 1782 in the 38<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 208:** Clarke, Deacon Samuel, died May 17, 1783 in the 77<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 207:** Clarke, Mrs. Sarah, wife of Deacon Samuel, died February 12, 1787, in the 77<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 323:** Clark, Susannah, daughter of William and Sarah, died March 5, 1777, in the 17<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- HS 325: Clarke, William, died May 1, 1775 in the 77<sup>th</sup> year of his age. [May 1, 1756. Born 30 December 1679 Boston, Mass.]
- HS 324: Clark, William Jr., died March 29, 1776 in the 59<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 115:** Clement, Nancy, daughter of John and Hannah, died May 11, 1809. Aged 2 years [& 3 months]
- HS 35: Conant, Daniel, died September 27, 1798. Age 43.
- **HS 306:** Conant, Daniel, son of John and Sarah, died September 6, 1753. Age 9 months 28 days.
- HS 306B: [Not included in 1957 or 1941/1942 DAR copies: Conant, Daughter of John and Sarah, birth and death 20 Feb. 1746.] [On same headstone with daughter Sarah.]
- HS 122: Conant, Mrs. Esther wife of Nathan, died June 12, 1792, in his [her] 46<sup>th</sup> year.
- HS 124: Conant, Hannah, relict of Nathan, died September 12, 1849. Aged 80 years.
- **HS 38:** Conant, Isaac, son of Daniel and Melly, died December 14, 1794. Age 5 years. [& 9 months]
- **HS 337:** Conant [Conn], Mrs. Jane, wife of Andrew, died January 22, 1763 in the 23<sup>rd</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 308:** Conant, John, died August 26, 1765 [56], about 42 years old.
- HS 37: Conant, John, son of Daniel and Betsy, died December 6, 1794. Age 8 years [& 1 day]

- HS 36: Conant, Louis (?Louise) [Louis on headstone. Lois at birth of two sons Townsend, Mass. (280) Louise in index], wife of Daniel, died in Boston, July 6, 1851. Age 69.
- HS 34: Conant, Widow Meley Wallis, [former] wife of Daniel, died May 31 [3], 1843. Age 87. [Widow Meley Wallis on headstone. Millicent (Farrar) (Conant) Wallis, former wife of Daniel Conant deceased. Page 304 of *Townsend Vital Records*: Wife of Jonathan Wallis buried here Died in Boston, May 5, 1843. 1941/1942 DAR copy gives death date as May, 3, 1843.] [Listed again under Wallis.]
- **HS 123:** Conant, Lt. Nathan, died June 26, 1820 in his 77<sup>th</sup> year.
- **HS 306A:** Conant, Sarah, daughter of John and Sarah, died December 6, 1735. Age 1 month 11 days. [Not included in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 309:** Conant, Sarah, widow of John, died March 27, 1799 in the 85<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- HS 307: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Conant, Son of John and Sarah, birth and death 2 Jan. 1749.] [On same headstone with son Daniel.]
- HS 264: Conneck [Conek], Elizabeth, daughter of James and Elizabeth, [died Aug. 20<sup>th</sup> 1756 in the 3<sup>rd</sup> year of her age. (born 13 May 1754 Townsend, Mass. (235))] [epitaph completely taken from Ella Webster copy; 13 y in 1941/1942 DAR copy; no headstone 2011]
- HS 263: Conneck [Connick], Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of James, died December (?) [20]
   1757 in the 34<sup>th</sup> year of her age. [1757 DAR copy corrected from 1759 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- HS 302: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Cumings, Jesse, son of Nathaniel and Polly, died March 31, 1808. Age 3 days.]
- **HS 134:** Davis, Eleazer died March 20, 1846. Age 96 years.
- **HS 133:** Davis, James, died August 21, 1851. Age 71 years.
- **HS 132:** Davis, Leah, wife of James, died August 5, 1852. Age 66 years.
- HS 135: Davis, Mrs. Martha, wife of Eleazer, died March 23 [31], 1811, age 65 years. [in the 65 year]
- **HS 131:** Davis, William, son of James and Leah, died January 11, 1879. Age 57 years, 7 [5] months, 2 days. Co. B. 26 Mass. Vol.

- **HS 252:** Dix, Abigail, wife of Rev. Samuel, died September 23, 1796 in the 65<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 399:** Dix, Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of Jonathan, died April 19, 1774 in the 40<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- HS 400: Dix, Jacob, son of Jonathan and Elizabeth, died May 1768 aged 7 weeks. [7 weeks corrected from 5 weeks in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 253:** Dix, Rev. Samuel, died November 12, 1797 in the 62<sup>nd</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 383:** Emerson, Lydia, daughter of Deacon Joseph and Lydia, died 7 May 1810 in the 24<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- HS 50: Emery, Mrs. Esther, wife of Zachariah, died June 17, 1804. Age 85 years. [1941/1942 DAR copy says death date illegible; legible in 2011]
- HS 52: Emery, Joh, died 13 March 1828. Age 75 years. [in the 75<sup>th</sup> year]
- **HS 67:** Emery, Polly, daughter of John and Ruth, died July 7, 1801. Aged 7 years. [in the 7 year]
- **HS 68:** Emery, Ruth, widow of John, died Feb. 1, 1851. Age 92 years.
- HS 51: Emery, Zachariah, died May 3, 1804. Age 87 years.
- **HS 46:** Farmer, Jonas, died May 15, 1810. Age 69 years. [in the 69 year]
- HS 47: Farmer, Mary, relict of Jonas, died Feb. 4, 1827. Age 75 years. [in her 75<sup>th</sup> year]
- **HS 180.1:** [Not included in 1941/1942 DAR copy] Farrar, Sarah, wife of Ens. Isaac, died January 29, 1780 in her 56<sup>th</sup> year.
- **HS 96:** Farrow, Ezekiel [**B.**], son of Nathan and Betsey, died July 27, 1818. Age 1 year 5 months.
- **HS 92:** Farrow, Miss Nabby, daughter of Thomas and Rebecca, died March 24, 1804. Age 17 years. [& 9 months]
- HS 94: Farrow, Mrs. Orphan, wife of Thomas, died June 1, 1821. Age 72 years. [in the 72 year]
- HS 93: Farrow, Rebecca, wife of Thomas, died Nov. 1, 1805. Age 58 years. [in the 58 year]
- **HS 95:** Farrow, Thomas, died Feb. 18, 1837. Aged 85 years. [in the 85 year]

- **HS 97:** Farrow, Walter, son of Nathan and Betsey, died Nov. 4, 1826. Age 2 years. [and 6 months]
- **HS 128:** Fessenden, Charles, son of Capt. Timothy and Lucy, died March 11, 1798. Age 7 months.
- **HS 384:** Fessenden, Fylena, daughter of John and Betsey [**Betsy**], died Oct. 13, 1813. Age 1 day.
- **HS 385:** Fessenden, Merrinda, daughter of John and Betsy, died Sept. 28, 1826. AEt. 19 years.
- HS 312: Flagg, Jonas, son of Elijah and Abigail, died Aug. 17 [15], 1784. [in the 4<sup>th</sup> year of his age]
- HS 314: Flagg, Jonas, son of Elijah and Abigail, died Nov. 5, 1794. Aged 21 months.
- HS 313: Flagg, Polly, daughter of Elijah and Abigail, died Sept. 22, 1784. Age 17 months.
- **HS 21:** French, Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of Abram, died June 16, 1828. Aged 49 years.
- **HS 240:** Gardner, Richard, late of Brighton, Middlesex County, died January 12, 1815. AEt. 59 years.
- **HS 318:** Gaschet, Isaac, died December 31, 1785. Aged 55 years, 6 months.
- **HS 317:** Gaschet, Levi, died December 29, 1784. Age 38 years 1 day. Struck down by a falling tree.
- **HS 251:** Gassett, Reuben, died December 18, 1822. AET. 69.
- HS 316: Gassett, Sally, daughter of Levi and Vashti, died October 15, 1796. Age 13 years, 5 months, 5 days. [October 5, 1796 in 1941/1942 DAR copy. According to birth date 10 May 1782 Townsend, Mass. (250) and death age on headstone 1957 DAR copy is correct.]
- **HS 146:** Giles, Abner, See also Samuel, (double stone). Two children of John and Polly, who died August 22, 1800. Samuel, 8 years old [in the 8 year]. Abner 6 years old [in the 6 year].
- HS 148: Giles, Joel, son of John and Polly, died August 28, 1800. Age 2 years. [in the 2<sup>nd</sup> year]
- HS 143: Giles, Deacon John, died August 24, 1825. Age 62 years, 9 months, 20 days.

- HS149: [ Not included 1957 DAR copy: Giles, John, son of John and Polly, died 12 Sept. 1800, in the 9 year of his age.]
- **HS 141:** Giles, John, died June 14, 1838. Aged 32 years.
- **HS 142:** Giles, Mary, widow of Deacon John, died November 2, 1857. Aged 92 years.
- **HS 140:** Giles, Polly, daughter of John and Mary, died November 5, 1757. Age 55 years 10 months.
- **HS 147:** Giles, Samuel (see Abner Giles)
- HS 144: Giles, Suzy, wife of John, died October 17, 1788. Aged 24 years, 6 months.
- **HS 145:** Giles, Suzy, daughter of John and Polly, died 8<sup>th</sup> of May 1798 in the 9<sup>th</sup> month of her age.
- **HS 391:** Gilson, John, son of Ephraim and Lydia, died April 21, 1816, Aet. 2 years [months] and 6 days.
- **HS 181:** Green, Fanny [**Fanney**], daughter of Dr. Samuel and Mary Hosley, died May 1, 1845. Aged 60 years. (in the Hosley family)
- HS 55: Green, Mary, wife of Simeon Green, died June 27, 1810. Age 80 years. [in the 80 year]
- HS 53: Green, Sarah, relict of Solomon, died September 2, 1850. Age 82 years.
- HS 56: Green, Simon [Simeon], died September 16, 1813. Aged 83 years. [in the 83 year]
- **HS 54:** Green, Solomon, died May 31, 1803. Age 39 years.
- **HS 276:** Haynes, Charles, son of Joseph and Rhoda, died January 6, 1820. Age 8 months.
- **HS 275:** Haynes, Elmiry, daughter of Joseph and Lucy, died November 20, 1816. Aet. 37 days.
- **HS 278:** Haynes, Harriet, daughter of Joseph and Rhoda, died August 21, 1833. Age 2 years 4 months.
- HS 277: [Not included 1957 DAR copy: Haynes, Infant, of Joseph and Rhoda, died Dec. 24, 1823.]
- **HS 273:** Haynes, Lucy, wife of Joseph, died February 3, 1820. Aet. 29 years.
- **HS 274:** Haynes, Polly, 2<sup>nd</sup> wife of Joseph, died April 23, 1821. Aet. 37 years.
- **HS 249:** Hayward, Jonathan [P.], died October 13, 1835. Aet. 30 years.

- **HS 250:** Hayward, Putnam, died June 27, 1817. Aet. 38 years.
- **HS 303:** Heald, Deacon Amos, died Jan. 4, 1775. Age 66 years. (from Concord) [in the 66<sup>th</sup> year]
- **HS 164:** Heald, Mrs. Eleanor, wife of Lt. Ephraim, died December 16, 1791. [**Aged 84** years]
- **HS 165:** Heald, Lt. Ephraim, died April 29, 1802 in his 92<sup>nd</sup> year.
- **HS 319:** Heald, Josiah, son of Ephraim Heald Esq. and Sarah, died October 21, 1758, age 9 weeks 4 days.
- **HS 267:** Hemenway, Rev. Phineas, died May 20, 1760. Act. 55 years and the 27<sup>th</sup> of his ministry.
- **HS 224:** Herrick, Edea, **HS 223:** Herrick, Lois, **HS 225:** Herrick, Lydia, In memory of three children of Joseph and Lois Herrick.

Lois born August 10 [16], 1749 and died August 13, 1751.

Lelia [Edea] born April 9, 1751 [4], lived but two days.

Lydia, born February 20, 1760, died October 11, 1765.

- HS 59: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Hildreth, Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of Capt. Zach Hildreth, who died Augt. 6<sup>th</sup> 1793. Aged 34 years & 4 months.]
- HS 60: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Hildreth, Elizabeth, daughter of Capt. Zachariah and Elizabeth, died Sept. 2, 1792. Aged 12 years and 3 months.]
- HS 129: Hildreth, James, died January 1, 1789. Age 27 years. [in the 27<sup>th</sup> year]
- HS 61: Hildreth, James, son of Capt. Zachariah and Elizabeth, died October 9, 1797. Age
   1 year. [in the 4<sup>th</sup> year of his age]
- **HS 62:** Hildreth, Maby, [**Naby**], daughter of Capt. Zachariah and Elizabeth, died October 11, 1797 in her 2<sup>nd</sup> year.
- **HS 91:** Hildreth, Lieut. Oliver, died February 1793, aged 69 years.
- HS 368: Hobart [corrected from Robert, 1941/1942 DAR copy], Martha, widow of Shebuel, late of Groton. [died 30 April 1774 in the 85 year of her age.]
- **HS 174:** Hobart, Mrs. Patience, wife of William and only daughter of Capt. John Flagg of Weston, died May 26, 1785 in her 30<sup>th</sup> year.

- **HS 370:** Hobart [corrected from Robert, 1941/1942 DAR copy], Samuel, son of Israel and Anna, died December 24, 1769. Aged 3 year 9 months and 11 days.
- **HS 392:** Hobart, Sarah, wife of Israel Jun'r, died February 26, 1771. Aged 23 years 6 days.
- HS 393: [Not included 1957 DAR copy: Hobart, Sarah, daughter of Israel and Sarah, died 22 February 1771. Age 11 days. (Birth 11 February 1771 Townsend, Mass. (242); Death Townsend, Mass. (258, 353)]
- HS 369: Hobart, [corrected from Robert, 1941/1942 DAR copy] Shebuel, [died 30 December 1764 Pepperell, Mass. (275) in the 83<sup>rd</sup> year of his age.]

The following inscription is copied (1957) from the Martha-Shebvel Hobert gravestone:

"Mrs. Martha Hobert, widow of Mr. Shebvel Hobert, late of Groton, in ye 83<sup>rd</sup> [no rd on gravestone] year of his age, and he [she] died April 30, 1774 in the 85<sup>th</sup> [no th on gravestone] year of her age."

- HS 371: Hobart [corrected from Robert, 1941/1942 DAR copy], Susannah, daughter of Israel (Esq.) and Anna, died August 8, 1775. Aged 5 years 4 months 9 [19] days.
- **HS 265:** Holdin, David, son of David and Sarah, died July 12, 1763. 13 days and [about] 16 hours.
- **HS 88:** Holt, Betsey, died May 4, 1859. Aged 70 years 1 month.
- **HS 87:** Holt, Daniel, died August 31, 1798. Aged 43 years. (See Carly)
- HS 301: [Not included 1957 DAR copy: Hosley, James, elder brother of John, died at White Plains, Oct. 23, 1776, about 17 years.]
- HS 300: [Not included 1957 DAR copy: Hosley, John, son of James and Sarah, died Nov. 26<sup>th</sup> 1778. Aged about 17 years.]
- HS 185: Hosley, Mary, widow of Samuel, died April 13, 1851. Aged 90 years.
- HS 183: Hosley, Poll[e]y, daughter of Samuel and Mary, died August 23, 1789. Age 7 years, 4 months, 28 [18 days 1941/1942 DAR copy; 14 days on headstone] days.
- HS 299: [Not included 1957 DAR copy: Hosley, Rachel, daughter of James and Sarah, died Nov. 3d (Dec. 3d on 1941/1942 DAR copy). Aged about 9 years.]
- HS 184: Hosley, Doctor Samuel, died April 22, 1832. Age 82 years.

- **HS 182:** Hosley, Samuel Jr., son of Dr. Samuel and Mary, died October 12, 1800. Aged 6 years.
- **HS 310:** Hubbard, Mrs. Hannah, wife of Thomas, daughter of John and Sarah Conant, died March 27, 1711? [1771] in the 21<sup>st</sup> year of her age.
- HS 270: Hubbard, John, died February 20, 1759. Age 32 years. [in the 32d year]
- HS 268: Hubbard, Major Jonathan Esq. died April 7, 1761. Aet. 78 years.
- **HS 269:** Hubbard, Mrs. Rebekah, wife of Major John, died November 2, 1751, in the 68<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 126:** Ingalls, Mrs. Polly, wife of Thomas, died July 14, 1816. Age 28 years.
- **HS 401:** Jefts, Charles, son of Henery and Elizabeth, died August 19, 1794. Aged 15 [5] months 5 days.
- **HS 330:** Jetts, **[Jefts]** Elizabeth, wife of Henry Jefts died December 22, 1863. Aged 93 years 8 months
- **HS 329:** Jetts [**Jefts**], Henry, died Aug. 13, 1827. Aged 59 years 4 months.
- HS 332: Jefes, [Jefts] Mrs. Lydia, wife of Jonathan, died May 22 (stone broken). [broken part readable: died May 22, 1789 in the 40<sup>th</sup> year of her age.]
- **HS 333:** Jatts [**Jefts**], Lydia, daughter of Jonathan and Lydia, died September 20, 1771. Aged 1 month 21 days.
- HS 334: Jefts, Mary, wife of Robert died September 4, 1816. Age 28 years. [in the 28 year of her age]
- HS 335: Jefts, Robert, died August 29, 1849. Age 61 years 9 months.
- HS 336: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy; included in 1941/1942 DAR copy; no headstone 2011: Jefts, Sarah (Green), wife of Robert Jefts, died Mar. 26, 1885. Age 89 years, 4 months, 16 days. Her parents and paternal grandparents are also buried in this Old Burying Ground. Her death age agrees with her birth as recorded in Jaffrey, New Hampshire.]
- **HS 415:** Jenkins, Elizabeth, wife of Samuel, died April 6, 1859. Aet. 86 years 5 months.
- **HS 413:** Jenkins, Lemuel, died 14 September 1798 in the 63<sup>rd</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 414:** Jenkins, Sally, daughter of Samuel and Elizabeth, died 6 November 1800. Age 4 years. [in her 4 year]

- HS 416: Jenkins, Samuel, died December 1, 1852. Aet. 83 years.
- **HS 412:** Jenkins, Sarah, wife of Lemuel, died 28 February 1807 in the 79<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 58:** Jewett, John Jr., son of John and Jane, died September 5, 1799. Age 2 years 11 months and 22 days. Drowned.
- HS 271: Jewell [Jewett], Mary, widow of Jediah, died August 11, 1822. Age 89 years.
- **HS 186:** Keyes, Sarah, 2<sup>nd</sup> wife of Abel Keys [**Keyes**], died November 18, 1821. Aged 77 years.
- HS 20: Kidder, Isaac, died March 16, 1825. Aged 73 years. [in the 73 year]
- **HS 23:** Kidder, Capt. Isaac, died June 25, 1851. Aged 70 years.
- HS 18: Kidder, Lorenzo, son of James and Unice, died September 14, 1826. Age 3 years.
- **HS 22:** Kidder, Lucy, wife of Capt. Isaac, died October 16, 1836. Age 45 years.
- **HS 19:** Kidder, Sarah, wife [widow] of Isaac, died September 10, 1826. Age 70 years.
- **HS 241:** Lewis, Adaline, daughter of Miss Hannah Lewis, died March 5, 1811. Act. 2 years 2 months.
- **HS 242:** Lewis, Benjamin Franklin, son of John and Rhoda, died November 7, 1811. Aet. 1 year 9 months.
- **HS 243:** Lewis, Mary, daughter of John and Rhoda died July 10, 1832 [1825]. Age 3 years 11 months 14 days.
- **HS 260:** Manning, Abigail, widow of Samuel, died January 21, 1810 in the 79<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 17:** Manning, Abigail, daughter of William and Hannah, died Oct. 31, 1816. Age 6 years. (In the Kidder lot.) [**Kidder lot?**]
- HS 258: Manning, Elizabeth, wife of Samuel, died Mar. 7, 1770 in her 78<sup>th</sup> year. [headstone says 78<sup>th</sup>; all other records say 68<sup>th</sup> year.]
- **HS 426:** Manning, Hannah, died Oct. 14, 1844. Aet. 96 years.
- **HS 138:** Manning, Luke.
- HS 425: Manning, Mary, wife of Benjamin of Billerica died Oct. ye 4<sup>th</sup> 1782. Age 73 years wanting 11 [13] days. [birth date indicates wanting 3 days]
- HS 257: Manning, Samuel, died Nov. 6, 1773. Age 71 years. [in the 71<sup>st</sup> year]

- HS 259: Manning, Samuel, died Jan. 28, 1809. Act. 76 years.
- **HS 139:** Manning, Synthea, daughter of Peter and Rebecca, died June 3, 1788, aged 3 weeks. [and 5 days]
- **HS 424:** Maynard, Silas, son of Lemuel and Sarah, died Dec. 29, 1781. Age 1 month 29 days.
- **HS 81:** Mulliken, Amos, died Nov. 27, 1814. Aged 87 years.
- **HS 83:** Mulliken, Hannah, wife of Dr. Isaac, died Feb. 28, 1827. Age 69 years.
- **HS 84:** Mulliken, Dr. Isaac, died Aug. 18, 1837. Age 85 years.
- HS 82: Mulliken, Mehitable, widow of Amos, died Aug. 26, 1820. Age 87 years.
- HS 367: Munroe, Susanna, widow of Capt. Benjamin, died April 24, 1849. Aet. 95 years.
- **HS 403:** Nutting, Edward, son of Johnathan, [Jr.], died Nov. 5, 1819. Aet. 81 [5] years.
- HS 402: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: on same headstone as Edward above: Nutting, Hebzebeth, wife of Johnathan, died Dec. 16, 1819. Act. 81 years.]
- HS 100: Palmer, David, son of Rev. David and Chloe, died Dec. 17, 1803. Age 5 months.
- **HS 99:** Parker, Lucy, born Jan. 7, 1806, died Feb. 27, 1881. (On a double stone with Miss Olive Spaulding.)
- HS 322: Patts, Abigail, wife of John, died May 5, 1761. Age 41 years. [in the 43d year]
- **HS 320:** Patts, Ebenezer, son of John and Abigail, died Feb. 16, 1766 in the 13<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 121:** Petts, Hannah, relict of Lt. Lemuel, died May 27, 1816. Age 76 [78] years.
- **HS 321:** Patts, John, died November 23, 1767. In his 54<sup>th</sup> year.
- HS 121.1: Petts, Lt. Lemuel, died April 20, 1815, in his 74<sup>th</sup> year. [Not included in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 118:** Pierce, Esther, wife of Jonathan, died January 3 [8], 1806, in her 53<sup>rd</sup> year.
- **HS 119:** Pierce, Hannah, wife of Jonathan, died May 26, 1787, in her 24<sup>th</sup> year.
- HS 120: Pierce, Jonathan, died October 23, 1822. In his 77<sup>th</sup> year. [in the 71 year]
- **HS 117:** Pierce, Lydia, wife of Jonathan, died April 25, 1815. Aged 61 years.
- HS 116: Pierce, Molly, wife of Jonathan, died September 17, 1822. Age 72 years. [in the 71 year]

- **HS 125:** Potter, Safrona, daughter of Stephen and Hannah, died April 11, 1794, in her 2<sup>nd</sup> year.
- **HS 394:** Prentice, Elbridge G., son of Samuel and Sally, died October 7, 1812. Aged 2 years, 7 months, 16 days.
- **HS 427:** Proctor, Abigail, daughter of Oliver and Mary, died March 11, 1787 in her 10<sup>th</sup> year.
- **HS 428:** Proctor, Mrs. Mary, wife of Oliver, died November 4, 1813 [**1815**] in her 68<sup>th</sup> year.
- **HS 423:** Proctor, Mary, wife of Oliver, died January 21, 1790 in her 67<sup>th</sup> year.
- **HS 429:** Proctor, Oliver, died October 30, 1815 in his 71<sup>st</sup> year.
- **HS 359:** Read, Benjamin, son of Thomas and Olive, died 6<sup>th</sup> January 1801. Aged 36 years and 10 months.
- HS 356: Read, Olive, died 15<sup>th</sup> April 1806 in the 78<sup>th</sup> year of her age. This stone is next to that of Thomas and reads Mrs. Olive. [wife of Mr. Tho. Read on headstone and in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 358:** Read, Mrs. Sarah, daughter of Thomas and Olive, died 25<sup>th</sup> October 1785, in her 39<sup>th</sup> year.
- HS 357: Reed, Thomas, died March 17, 1772 in his 51<sup>st</sup> year. [Reed on his headstone in 1772; Read on headstones of wife and daughter in 1806 and 1785]
- **HS 254:** Richardson, Abigail, wife of Josiah, and eldest child of Rev. Samuel dix, died April 23, 1782, near the end of the 20<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 234:** Richardson, Elizabeth, relict of Nathaniel, died May 4, 1776. In the 64<sup>th</sup> [67<sup>th</sup>] year of her age.
- **HS 70:** Richardson, Elizabeth, wife of Hezekiah, died July 12, 1792. Age 76 years. [in the 76<sup>th</sup>]
- HS 71: Richardson, Hezekiah, died June 17, 1795. [corrected from 1792 in 1941/1942 DAR copy] Age 81 years. [in the 81<sup>st</sup> year]
- HS 72: Richardson, Nahum, son of Simeon and Mary, died Aug. 2, 1797 [corrected from 20 August 1787 in 1941/1942 DAR copy]. Age 11 months 14 days.

- HS 235: Richardson, Lieut. Nathaniel, died May 26, 1736 [1756]. Age 51. [in the 51<sup>st</sup> year]
- HS 215: Richardson, Uzza, son of Zacheus and Mary, died Oct. 11 [1], 1812. Aet. 11 years.
- **HS 430:** Rumrill, Abigail, wife of Joseph Jr., died July 17, 1787. In the 29<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 283:** Rumrill, Esther, daughter of Joseph and Lucy, died May 12, 1785 in the 22<sup>nd</sup> year of her age. (Mrs.)
- **HS 284:** Rumrill, Joseph, died May 21, 1799 in the 73<sup>rd</sup> year of his age.
- HS 285: Rumrill, Lucy, widow of Joseph, died Sept. 14, 1818. Aet. 88 years.

## Headstones 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 15, & 16 are recorded as Saunders in 1941/1942 DAR copy; Headstones say Sanders; corrected in 1957 DAR copy.

- **HS 12:** Sanders, Betsey, daughter of Solomon and Lydia, died May 19, 1824. Aged 5 years 8 months.
- **HS 11:** Sanders, Henry, son of Solomon and Lydia, died Oct. 27, 1829. Aged 25 years.
- HS 15: Sanders, Lydia, wife of Solomon, died Oct. 6, 1809. Aged 59 years.
- HS 9: Sanders, Lydia, wife of Solomon, died Mar. 11 [14], 1850. Aged 69 years.
- **HS 8:** Sanders, Sarah, wife of Franklin, died Oct. 18, 1836. Age 37 years.
- **HS 16:** Sanders, Solomon, died Dec. 19, 1815. Age 71 years.
- **HS 10:** Sanders, Solomon, died March 7, 1837. Age 57 years.
- **HS 280:** Sartell, Amos, died Aug. 24, 1799. Aet. 79 years.
- **HS 272:** Sartell, Amos Jr., son of Amos and Elizabeth, died Feb. 19 [12], 1773 in the 23<sup>rd</sup> year of his age.
- HS 282: Sartell [Sawtell], Benjamin, died November 5, 1856. Act. 73 years.
- **HS 279:** Sartell, Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of Amos, died April 21, 1790. Aet. 64 years.
- HS 85: Sartell, Simeon, died February 28, 1806. Aged 56 years. [in the 56 year]
- HS 175: Sawtell, David, died July 10, 1784. Age 83 years. [in the 83d year]
- HS 298: [Not included 1957 DAR copy: Scales, Mary, died Sept. 17, 1824. Age 69 years.]

- HS 57: Scales, Nancy, daughter of Stephen and Martha, died October 7, 1815. Age [2 years] 4 months and 5 days.
- HS 297: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Scales, Nathaniel, died April 8, 1816. Age 58.]
- HS 395: Searle, Hannah, daughter of Andrew, died 4 February 1810. Age 12 [42] years. [in the 42 year]
- **HS 173:** Seaver, Hannah, wife of Lt. Thomas, died October 17, 1827. Age 80 years.
- **HS 172:** Seaver, Lt. Thomas, died April 13, 1832. Age 87 years. A Revolutionary Officer.
- HS 205: Seaver, William, son of Abraham and Lucy, died March 2, 1818. Act. 10 months.
- HS 206: Sever, Jesse Wood, son of Lt. Thomas and Hannah, died June 1783 [June 9, 1785]. Aged 10 months 23 days. [Sever to Seaver on parents' headstones 172 & 173]
- **HS 366:** Sharwin, Mrs. Kezia, wife of John and daughter of Capt. Daniel Adams and Mehitable, died May 25, 1782 in the 23<sup>rd</sup> year of her age.
- HS 24: Sherwin, Cynthia, daughter of Levi and Hannah, died September 8, 1817. Age 6 years. [1941/1942 DAR copy gives death date 16 September 1816; 1957 DAR copy agrees with headstone]
- **HS 4:** Sherwin, Capt. Daniel, died June 23, 1801 [1804]. Age 75 years. [in the 75 year]
- **HS 26:** Sherwin, Fatima, daughter of Levi and Hannah, died April 1[4], 1801[1804]. Age 1 month [in its 4 month].
- **HS 27:** Sherwin, Hannah, daughter of Levi and Hannah, died August 26, 1803. Act. 2 years 8 months.
- **HS 6:** Sherwin, Polly, wife of Zimri, died June 11, 1848 [1843]. Age 72 years.
- HS 5: Sherwin, Susannah, widow of Capt. Daniel, died July 6, 1813. Age 75 years. [in the 78 year]
- **HS 7:** Sherwin, Ensign Zimri, died April 26, 1816. Age 52 years.
- **HS 25:** Sherwin, Zoe [**Zoa**], daughter of Levi and Hannah, died September 18, 1816. Age 3 years.

- HS 13: Simon [Simons], Betsey, wife of Joseph Simon [Simons] died June 25, 1821. [1941/1942 DAR copy says 1851; copy of early 1900's epitaph says 1821] Age 58 years. [Since there is no headstone in 2011 and no other record found, it is difficult to know. 1821 is most probable.]
- HS 226: Simonds, Bethia, widow of Joseph, died June 9, 1861. Age 91 years 5 days.
- **HS 227:** Simonds, Joseph, died April 8, 1836. Aet. 78 years.
- HS 355: Smith, Caturina, wife of Thomas, died Aug. 4, 1793. Age 79 years.
- HS 188: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Smith, Mrs. Millicent, daughter of Mr. Benjamin Brooks and Mrs. Sarah, died 13 April 1756 in ye 20 year of her age.]
- **HS 354:** Smith, Thomas, died May 26, 1781. Age 89 years.
- **HS 213:** Spafford, David, died Mar. 3, 1793 in his 84<sup>th</sup> year.
- **HS 214:** Spafford, Mary, wife of David, died Sept. 10, 1787 in the 84<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- HS 373: Spaulding, Lieut. Benjamin, died May 27, 1832. Age 89 years.
- **HS 386:** Spaulding, Benjamin [**H.**], son of Ephraim and Sukey, died April 30, 1817. Aged 15[5] months 4 days.
- **HS 168:** Spaulding, Benjamin, son of Benjamin and Sybel, died Jan. 12, 1791. Age 1 year. [in the 1 year]
- **HS 169:** Spaulding, Benjamin, died May 21, 1842. Age 75 years.
- **HS 171:** Spaulding, Betsy, widow of Benjamin, died Sept. 26, 1858. Age 75 years.
- **HS 372:** Spaulding, David, died Oct. 1, 1827. Act. 54 years.
- **HS 76:** Spaulding, Eleazer, died Nov. 1[8?], 1812. Age 84 years.
- **HS 388:** Spauding, Eliza L., daughter of Ephraim and Sukey, died May 26, 1837. Aet. 44 [14] years.
- **HS 75:** Spaulding, Elizabeth, wife of Eleazer, died Oct. 12, 1804. Age 71 years.
- **HS 378:** Spaulding, Elizabeth, widow of Jonathan, died 6 Nov. 1804 in the 66<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 390:** Spaulding, Ephraim, died April 23, 1868. Age 82 years.
- **HS 376:** Spaulding, Dea. Isaac, died Mar. 4, 1776 in his 66<sup>th</sup> year.
- HS 103: Spaulding, Jesse, died 23 Feb. 1825. Age 55 years 5 months 18 days.

- HS 379: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Spaulding, Jonathan, son of Jonathan and Elizabeth, died Oct. 14, 1763. Age 15 months.]
- **HS 380:** Spaulding, Jonathan, died May 28, 1790 in his 56<sup>th</sup> year.
- HS 381: Spaulding, Jonathan, died April 18, 1814. Aet. 42 years.
- HS 228: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Spaulding, Josiah, died March 4, 1809. Age 44 years 5 months.]
- **HS 382:** Spaulding, Laura, daughter of Jonathan and Hannah, died Sept. 17, 1814. Age 9 years.
- **HS 104:** Spaulding, Luther, died Sept. 23, 1841. Age 67 years.
- **HS 387:** Spaulding, Martha C., daughter of Ephraim and Sukey, died February 5, 1837. Aet. 18 years.
- HS 374: Spaulding, Mary, wife of Lieut. Benjamin, died January 24, 1826. Aet. 81 years.
- HS 417: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Spaulding, Obadiah, son of Jonathan and Elizabeth, died March 18, 1787. Age 3 years & 2 months wanting 7 days.]
- **HS 101:** Spaulding, Mrs. Olive, relict of Thaddeus, died February 19, 1836. Age 70 years.
- **HS 98:** Spaulding, Miss Olive, born May 1, 1802, died March 18, 1876. (On same stone with Mrs. Lucy Parker.)
- **HS 105:** Spaulding, Olive, daughter of Thaddeus and Olive, died October 28, 1800. Age 4 years [2 months and 16 days].
- **HS 375:** Spaulding, Mrs. Sarah, [widow of Dea. Isaac], died 11<sup>th</sup> February 1806 in the 92<sup>nd</sup> year of her age.
- HS 166: Spaulding, Son, son of Lt. Benjamin and Mary. Stillborn [Feb. 11, 1784].
- HS 107: Spaulding, Stilman, [son of Thaddeus and Olive], died May 11, 1800. Act. 7 days.
- HS 106: Spaulding, Sumner, [son of Thaddeus and Olive], died May 12, 1800. [Aged 8 days].
- HS 389: Spaulding, Sukey, wife of Ephraim, died July 15, 1841. Aged 52 years.
- **HS 167:** Spaulding, Sybel, wife of Benjamin Spaulding Jr., died October 13, 1818. Age 46 years.

- HS 170: Spaulding, Sybel, wife of Benjamin [Jr.], died April 9, 1796. Age 32 years. [in her 32 year]
- **HS 102:** Spaulding, Thaddeus, died February 10, 1836. Aet. 78 years.
- **HS 328:** Stevens, Mrs. Elizabeth, wife of Joseph, died August 21 [2d], 1757, in the 71<sup>st</sup> year of her age.
- HS 32: Stevens, Ephraim, son of Ephraim and Jerusha, died 11 Mar. 1802. Age 5 years 11 months & 2 days].
- HS 163: Stevens, Lieut. James, died April 26, 1787. Age 81 years. [in the 81st year]
- **HS 31:** Stevens, John, died April 15, 1796. Age 66 years [in the 66<sup>th</sup>].
- **HS 327:** Stevens, Joseph, died October 1, 1756, in the 78<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 233:** Stevens, Mary, wife of Samuel, died July 21, 1787. Aet. 28 years, 3 months, and 7 days.
- **HS 286:** Stevens, Ens. William, died August 8, 1758, in his 34<sup>th</sup> year.
- HS 304: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy: Stow, Deacon Jonathan, died (fell asleep)
  April 23d 1780 in ye 75<sup>th</sup> year of his age. Deacon in church for more than 17 years.]
- HS 244: Stow, Miss [Mrs.] Ruth, daughter of John and Mary, died Feb. 22, 1744. [in ye 21<sup>st</sup> year of her age.]
- **HS 305:** Stow, Samuel, (Rough stone with homemade cutting.) [Illegible in any record in 1900s.]
- **HS 130:** Streeter, James, died May 30, 1801. Aged 65 years.
- HS 397: Sylvester, Infant, son of Quincy and Sally. [No dates on headstone]
- **HS 396:** Sylvester, Molly, wife of Maj. Caleb, died February 3, 1849. Aet. 90. Formerly widow of James Sloan.
- HS 14: Tarbel[I], Jonathan, died April 10, 1817. Aged 61 years.
- HS 291: Taylor, Capt. Daniel, died October 22, 1783 in his 80<sup>th</sup> year.
- HS 255: Taylor, Daniel Jr., died March 6, 1768 in the 26<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- HS 256: Taylor, Elizabeth, daughter of Daniel and Lydia, died September 10, 1776 [1770]. Aged 11 years 6 months & 2 days].
- **HS 290:** Taylor, Mrs. Mary, wife of Lieut. Daniel, died died March 30, 1744. Age 36 years. [in the 36<sup>th</sup> year]

- HS 292: Taylor, Mary, daughter of Daniel and Mary, died September 7<sup>th</sup>, 1746 in the 19<sup>th</sup> year of her age. [1941/1942 DAR copy also says 19<sup>th</sup> year; early 1900s epitaph copiers unsure of 19 or 17; appears more like 17 but could be 19 on headstone; birth record on lost pages of Townsend records; parents married about 1726 so either is possible]
- **HS 266:** Taylor, Mrs. Sarah, **[the virtuous]** wife of David of Concord, and formerly wife of Phineas Hemenway, died here July 29, 1766 in the 53<sup>rd</sup> year of her age.
- HS 289: Taylor, Mrs. Sarah, wife of Lt. Daniel, died January 21, 1756. 46 years. [in ye 46<sup>th</sup> year]
- **HS 422:** Tenny, Mrs. Elizabeth, wife [widow] of Samuel, died December 31, 1783 in the 83<sup>rd</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 248:** Tucker, David, son of Reuben and Relief, died September 19, 1779. Aet. 3 weeks.
- **HS 113:** Walker, Lucy Burbank, daughter of Samuel and Sarah, died July 5, 1813. Age 22 months [& 13 days].
- HS 114: Walker, Samuel H., son of Samuel and Sarah, died January 6, 1821. Age 11 years. [1824 in early 1900s copy; Age 14 ys, 1 m, 24 days in 1941/1942 DAR copy agrees with birth record of 13 November 1809, Reading, Mass. (241)]
- **HS 219:** Wallace, John Jr., died September 30, 1777 in the 83<sup>rd</sup> year of his age. [Wallace on headstone; Wallis on some other records]
- HS 221: Wallace, Mary, [Not included in either DAR copy but she is one of two wives
  of John Wallace, Jr. included on his headstone: "Also his two wives being buried
  here by him."]
- HS 220: Wallace, Sarah, [Not included in either DAR copy but she is one of two wives
  of John Wallace, Jr. included on his headstone: "Also his two wives being buried
  here by him."]
- **HS 176:** Wallis, Abigail, wife of [Capt.] Jonathan Wallis, died September 12, 1825. Age 72 years.
- HS 229: Wallis, Elizabeth, relict of John, died January 25, 1765. In the 72<sup>nd</sup> year of her age. [1941/1942 DAR copy had January 25, 1763. 1765 is more logical]
- **HS 230:** Wallis, John, died May 20, [1763] in the 65<sup>th</sup> [87<sup>th</sup>] year of his age.

- **HS 177:** Wallis, Capt. Jonathan, died March 26, 1807. Age 45 years.
- **HS 232:** Wallis, Joseph, son of Jonathan and Mary, died July 15, 1771 in the 4<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- HS 232.1: [Not included 1941/1942 DAR copy or 1957 DAR copy: Wallis, Joseph, died Dec. 20, 1772. Aged 8 months & 6 days.]
- **HS 231:** Wallis, Mary, wife of Jonathan, died September 6, 1797 in the 62<sup>nd</sup> year of her age.
- HS 34: Wallis, Meley, Widow, [former] wife of Daniel Conant, died May 31 [3], 1843.
   Age 87. [Widow Meley Wallis on headstone. Millicent (Farrar) (Conant) Wallis, former wife of Daniel Conant deceased. Page 304 of Townsend Vital Records: Wife of Jonathan Wallis buried here Died in Boston, May 5, 1843. 1941/1942 DAR copy gives death date as May, 3, 1843.] [Listed under Conant in 1957 DAR copy.]
- **HS 262:** Wallis, Samuel, son of William and Mary, died suddenly January 7, 1785 in the 19<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- HS 33: Warner, Lovia, wife of John, died February 16, 1816. Age 24 years.
- HS 236: Warren, Ephraim Jr. died November 10, 1812. Age 73 year. S.A.R.
- HS 238: Warren, Martha, wife of Moses, died July 18, 1835. Act. 78 years.
- **HS 239:** Warren, Moses, died January 5, 181?[5]. Aet. 61 years.
- **HS 237:** Warren, Moses, son of Moses and Patty, died December 10, 1793 in the 8<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 345:** Waugh, Cirston, wife of James, died October 24, A.D. 1747 in ye 67<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- HS 344: Waugh, Elizabeth, daughter of James and Mary, died October 31, 1747. Age 1 year 10 months & 16 days]. [Headstone appears to be incorrect; October 13, 1747 on page 228 makes more sense with birth of November 27, 1745 Townsend, Mass. (214)]
- **HS 353:** Waugh, John, died June 16, 1805 in the 95<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 351:** Waugh, John Jr., son of John and Nanney, died September 10, 1754. Age 5 years.

- HS 352: Waugh, Nannery, wife of John, died October 15, 1766 about the 50<sup>th</sup> year of her age. [correct from 56<sup>th</sup> year in 1941/1942 DAR copy]
- **HS 350:** Waugh, Robert, son of John and Nanney, died December 18, 1778 in the 27<sup>th</sup> year of his age. S.A.R. flag
- **HS 411:** Wesson, [**Miss**] Abigail, daughter of Samuel and Sarah, died June 7, 1790 in the 40<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 410:** Wesson, Mary, daughter of Samuel and Sarah, died August 1, 1779 in the 16<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 407:** Wesson, Rebecca, wife of William, died March 29, 1786 in the 42<sup>nd</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 409:** Wesson, Samuel, died October 10, 1772 in the 50<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- **HS 408:** Wesson, Sarah, widow of Samuel, died August 16, 1791 in the 66<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 406:** Wesson, William, died Oct. 15, 1819. Aet. 75 years 7 months 25 days.
- **HS 77:** Wheeler, Benjamin F., died Oct. 11, 1856. Age 38 years 2 months.
- **HS 79:** Wheeler, Benjamin, died Apr. 24, 1856. Age 85 years.
- HS 78: Wheeler, Polly, wife of Benjamin, died Apr. 13, 1809. Age 34 years. [in the 34 year]
- **HS 80:** Wheeler, Rebekah, wife of Benjamin, died Feb. 4, 1864. Age 74 years 8 months.
- HS 281: [Not included in 1957 DAR copy; 1941/1942 DAR copy: Abigail, wife of John, 1852; Stone broken, illegible, 2011; (Information from early 1900s copy)] White, Abigail, wife of John, died Dec. 1, 1852.]
- **HS 201:** Whitney, Adelia, daughter of Samuel and Kezia, died Nov. 12, 1840. Age 6 years.
- **HS 210:** Whitney, Lieut. Amos, died Oct. 31, 1770 in the 66<sup>th</sup> year of his age.
- HS 204: Whitney, Hannah M., wife of Samuel, died August 31, 1866. Age 61 years.
- HS 203: Whitney, Kezia M., wife of Samuel, died Dec. 15, 1837. Aet. 37 years.
- HS 202: Whitney, Mary, wife of Samuel, died Nov. 20, 1825. Act. 28 years.
- **HS 212:** Whitney, Rebekah, wife of Lieut. Levi, died Apr. 11, 1779 in the 43<sup>rd</sup> year of her age.

- **HS 201.1:** Whitney, Samuel, died Dec. 16, 1860 [1870]. Aet. 76 years.
- **HS 209:** Whitney, Widow Sarah, relict of Jonathan, late of Concord. Died July 26, 1746 in the 75<sup>th</sup> year of her age.
- **HS 211:** Whitney, Zacheus, born in Bedford, Mar. 5, 1735, died May 25, 1760. Aged 25 years 2 months and 20 days.
- **HS 201:** Whitney, \_\_\_\_\_, daughter of Samuel and Kezia, died Nov. 12, 1840. Age 6 years. [Same as Adelia above.]
- HS 296: Wilson, Allis, consort of John, died Feb. 11, 1809. Aet. 82. [in the 82 year]
- **HS 28:** Wilson, Hannah, widow of Lt. James, died May 8, 1844. Age 89 years 10 months 10 days.
- HS 29: Wilson, Lieut. James, died Apr. 1, 1808. Age 67 years. [in the 67 year]
- **HS 377:** Withington, Hannah, wife of John, died Sept. 11, 1857. Aged 78 years and 8 months.
- **HS 247:** Woods, Robert [**P.**] Jr., son of Lieut. Robert and Hannah, died Sept. 5, 1815. Aet. 1 year 2 months [& 14 days].
- HS 48: Wyer, Lucy, wife of Dea. Richard, died June 22, 1812. Aged 67 years.
- **HS 49:** Wyer, Dea. Richard, died Aug. 19, 1812. Age 74 years.
- **HS 179:** Wyman, David, died Aug. 8, 1790, son of Elijah and Abigail. Age 9 years.
- HS 178: Wyman, Lt. [Lieut.] Elijah, died Aug. 21, 1789. Age 42 years. [in the 42 year]
- **HS 405:** Wyman, Mrs. Lydia, wife of Thomas, died July 8, 1823. Aet 40 ? [40] years.
- HS 180: Wyman, Nabby, daughter of Elijah and Abigail, died Jan. 28 [23], 1797 [1795].
   Age 10 years. [Birth: 23 December 1784 Townsend, Mass. (248)]
- **HS 404:** Wyman, Thomas, died with small pox Nov. 21, 1776 in the 42<sup>nd</sup> year of his age. S.A.R. flag. [Contracted small pox in the Army.]